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The Concord Township Board of Trustees met in regular session on Thursday, November 11, 2010 at the Concord Township Fire Department.  The meeting was called to order at 7:05 pm by Chairman Karen Koch.   Roll was called; in attendance were Trustees Karen Koch and Joe Garrett.  

The minutes of the previous meeting were read.  Mr. Garrett moved to approve the minutes with one clarification regarding employee drug testing.  Public officials are elected and not employed by the township, therefore are not included within the previous drug testing motion.  Ms. Koch seconded to approve the minutes as amended.  Vote: Koch, yes; Garrett, yes.

Public Input

Representatives from the Liberty YMCA attended the meeting to discuss the camp that was approved at the last meeting (Paul, Michelle and Randi).  Paul Weber thanked the board for approving the motion at the last meeting.   He stated they are reviewing how to best serve kids at the park and best serve the camp.  They don’t see a large camp being held at Concord Park. They work with several townships and will complete a needs assessment this winter and make sure the site is appropriate for the program.  The park is a good site for a small day camp.  Randy Hopkins spoke about the day camp specifics.  This is her tenth year with summer camps and has spent two years at the Y.  Their camps are American Camps Association accredited and are for first through sixth graders for a wide variety of kids.  They focus on the core values of the YMCA.  They currently hold sports camps at the Liberty site along with games, crafts and drama.  Ratios of leaders to kids are 1:8 or 1:10 based on the age and health information of the kids.  Friendship skills and character development are encouraged.  The Concord Park site is attractive for a day camp for a different environment.   It is close to home for the YMCA and convenient.  Campers would attend from 8:30 am to 3:30 pm.  

Trustee Garrett asked how the camp can also benefit Concord Township?  Mr. Weber stated they can advertise within our township, and can collaborate different activates there as outside-YMCA activities.  Garrett wants to ensure it will be used for township residents too.  He likes the idea of the YMCA being here and developing ideas to benefit Concord Township.  

Trustee Koch asked what facilities they would use at the park.  Weber mentioned the township hall could be used in case of inclement weather or emergencies.  They could also offer fun activities for the township like Easter egg hunts, 5k runs, etc.  Weber noted there was no electric or water available at the shelter pavilion and they would probably aim for no more than thirty-six campers at a time.  Many different activities could be held – whatever the community wants.  Childcare is always a need and the Y offers scholarships and financial assistance too.  Mr. Garrett noted the baseball and softball schedules would conflict with any camp or activity after 5:00pm.   He likes the idea of partnering with the Y – it sounds like fun – but how to orchestrate that, make it happen and involve the Concord Township residents - What’s the next step?  Weber said they will get with someone on a possible survey or zip code pull of their members and get ideas on possible camps and ideas.   Garrett suggested sending flyers to elementary schools.  Weber will attend a future meeting once ideas are put together.

Thomas Welsh from Burnham and Flower Agency presented the liability insurance renewal for the township.  Mr. Garrett moved to increase the Auto Physical deductible to $1,000.  Ms. Koch seconded this motion.  Vote: 2-0.  The trustees will review the policy for final approval at next meeting.

Eldon Johnston, liaison from Delaware County Engineer’s Office, reviewed township projects.

1-He asked if all was OK with the Home Road widening project.  One resident was concerned with the water runoff toward Dublin Road.  Johnston will check out next time it rains.
2-The road resurfacing projects have been completed by Shelly Materials and the bill should be out this week or next for the bid amount, plus an extra $1,200 for road striping.
3-Improvements (roundabout) to the Home Road and Concord Road intersection will take place next spring. 
4-Harriott Road bridge improvements are scheduled for July 2012 but may be moved up to the end of next year.  The Harriott Road roundabout idea has been shelved for awhile.   Resident, Brian Webb, noted he is still concerned about the exit of the roundabout into his driveway and asked if a traffic light would work instead.  Johnston said the overall footprint of a roundabout is smaller than installing a traffic light intersection.  He encouraged Mr. Webb to contact the project manager with clear suggestions that could be addressed when the roundabout goes in. 
5-Mr. Johnston mentioned the county switched over one hundred vehicle radios to a new frequency.  Concord Township currently has the old frequency. The county’s new radio system can send out texts on the radios, private line communication, ability to setup private groups and has GPS capabilities.  Johnston said it has lots of potential.  Chief Cooper mentioned Ben from B&C communications will attend a future township meeting to discuss radio options.
6-The 2011 road resurfacing assessment will be coming out in January.  
7-Resident, John Davis, asked how to go about having flashing lights (“prepare to stop when flashing”) installed at more intersections along route 42.  Johnston said traffic incidents are too low for ODOT’s traffic code to put any more in, and that ODOT may be taking all flashing lights out along route 23 because drivers actually speed up when the lights flash instead of slowing down.  Resident, Nick Cua, agreed with Davis that there are so many near misses along route 42 - why don’t they approach it from a proactive standpoint.  He suggested going downtown to ODOT and discussing the heavy truck traffic.  Trustee Garrett said he has already looked into the process after the fatality at 42 and Section Line Road.  He suggested residents call Brenner and Jordan for state support.  Cua suggested the Board start the process with a resolution and go from there.  The topic could also be addressed on the township’s new website.

Old Business

Zoning Inspector, Ric Irvine, reported the following:

1-Irvine attended a meeting of the DKMM Waste (Delaware, Knox, Marion, Morrow) Management last month in Berlin Township.  Larry Cooper said at the meeting the recycling dumpsters placed around the counties are costing them too much money since they are being charged full load fees even if the load is half full.  DKMM will also present the problem at the elected officials meeting in January.  Projections show they will run out of funds soon if things continue as they are currently.  The Board suggested using compactors to ensure full loads, unless that would present liability issues.  It was noted a commissioner from each county is on the DKMM board.  Discussion was held on options and how to meet recycling needs proactively but economically.

2- September and October zoning reports were presented.

3- A complaint was received about a house on Riverside Drive that had a valid zoning permit on the property in 2006 but the house was vacated and not completed.  The property changed hands and someone purchased at the end of 2009.  The county building department issued a new permit for the house to be finished.  The previous zoning inspector said there were no issues with the property.  The final occupancy permit is now almost ready from the county but there was an access easement recorded in April 2009 that caused the property to become non-conforming. The easement caused the property to drop from 1.501 to 1.487 acres. New owners may not even know there’s an issue with the property.  The original owner filed the complaint and the county cannot exclude the easement now for the building permit to be valid.  Ms. Koch asked if the new owner can file a variance through the Board of Zoning Appeals.  If granted the appeal would then come to the Board of Trustees for approval.  Another route of action could be for the new owner to take up the issue with the lender and title company from time of purchase.  Mr. Irvine will contact Chris Betts at the County Prosecutor’s office and then the two property owners.  Mr. Irvine will send out the letter to the Board members for record of the complaint.

Trustee Garrett moved to appoint Chief Cooper to the Delaware County 911 Planning Committee.  Ms. Koch seconded this motion.  Vote: 2-0. Chief will check on meeting dates.

Garrett noted the township can move forward with its earlier approved motion to join the MORPC Upper Scioto Watershed Planning Partnership. After discussion with Mr. Betts from the county, township zoning would supersede any recommendations from the partnership.

It was noted Fiscal Officer Davis has started the process of switching the payroll services from ADP to HR Butler.  

Fire Department Report

Chief Cooper reported Nancy Maschmann requested a letter for the Ohio Public Employees Retirement System stating her date of separation from the township as December 10, 2009.  This is the date her position was dissolved. 

Chief requested approval for the fire department to purchase fourteen winter coats for part-time employees for $250 each, totaling $3,500.  This 2009 cost was negotiated down from the current cost of $300.  Ms. Koch moved and Mr. Garrett seconded to approve the purchase of the winter coats.  Vote: 2-0.

Maintenance Department

It was noted Rumpke has taken over the trash routes for Flower Garbage and are now the servicing the township.  Chief Cooper pointed out the Rumpke contracts have the same terms as our old Waste Management contracts that the township moved away from a couple years ago.  Chief will review the contracts with Mr. Betts and check pricing with other trash haulers.

Chief Cooper mentioned the maintenance department is working on the walking path at the park and extending it through the woods to the south.

Chief reported a request was made to the county Engineer for 735 road signs to be field tested for reflectivity.  Road signs are currently being checked by the maintenance department every two weeks. 

New Business

Dates for the 2011 Trustee meetings were discussed, but tabled until the next meeting.

Trustee Garrett moved to purchase a Gingko Tree for Concord Park in honor of previous Trustee Kenneth Cox and a plaque commemorating his service to the township.  Ms. Koch seconded this motion.  Vote: 2-0.  Chief Cooper will coordinate the purchase of the tree and watering bag.

Trustee Garrett made it a matter of record that a cemetery deed transfer was received.

Trustee Garrett obtained forms to correct the tax status of the park property, including taking the park property out of CAUV tax status, getting the back CAUV taxes waived, and then applying for tax exempt status.  The forms need completed with deed information from the Fiscal Officer and then submitted to the County Auditor.

Correspondence was received from the Ohio Division of Liquor Control instructing the Board how to object to the renewal of liquor permits.

Construction issues were discussed regarding the new township building.  There is a lack of communication and all trust is gone from the Trustees.  It was noted the contract states construction will be completed January 15, 2011.

Chairman Koch certified the Fiscal Officer provided the current financial reports for the township.  Completing business the Fiscal Officer certified funds have been appropriated and money is in the treasury to pay the bills.  Therefore, Ms. Koch moved and Mr. Garrett seconded to approve purchase orders and pending warrants #817-821, 7377-7420, totaling $129,571.74.  Vote: 2-0.  It was noted warrant #7410 to National Contracting Group will be held until the Board can discuss construction problems with them.
As there was no further business Trustee Koch moved to adjourn.  Trustee Garrett seconded the motion.  Vote: Koch, yes; Garrett, yes.  Meeting adjourned.
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